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December 16, 2019 

GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes Final
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors, its committees, and subcommittees are subject to the Alaska Open Meetings Act as found in Alaska Statute 44.62.310 and Anchorage Municipal Code1.25 - Public Meetings.
Call to Order 7:03 p.m.  Mike Edgington Co-Chair
Roll Call: Mike Edgington (ME), Jerry Fox (JF), Eryn Boone (EB), Christina Hendrickson (CH) attending; 
James Glover is absent

Disclosures: 

CH husband works for Girdwood Fire and Rescue as a volunteer; determined not substantial enough to abstain 
EB owns home on Echo Ridge with short term rental, boyfriend is working on furniture project for brewery; determined not substantial enough to abstain 

Agenda Revisions and Approval
December 16, 2019 GBOS Regular Meeting Agenda Approved

CH/JF

4-0
November 18, 2019 GBOS Regular Meeting Minutes Approved

CH/JF

3-0 
EB abstain
December 14, 2019 GBOS/GFR Special Meeting Minutes Approved
CH/EB

4-0

Announcements:  
· Election for GBOS seats D and E will be on the GVSA ballot in April.  The Clerks Office has updated their website with filing information.  Filing period is 1/17-1/31.
· MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting is scheduled for MON Jan 27 at 4PM at Anchorage City Hall in the 8F Conference Room.

Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Sub-Committee Reports - 3 minutes each:
a. Trails Committee – Carolyn Brodin
Trails Plan work will begin once contractor is on board to manage the project.  
Hand Tram proposals for safety improvements have been reviewed the last two meetings and public interest in re-opening the tram is strong.  GTC will vote on recommendation for approval of specific safety improvements in January, which will be sent to GBOS and to MOA Risk Management.  If reopening with the safety improvements passes, GTC will discuss formal Operations Plan for the hand tram. A bridge is also under consideration, however this is a longer term prospect.
Iditarod NHT & Virgin Creek Falls Trail are top projects for 2020
Flashing Pedestrian Crosswalk Light is installed and running.  
GTC Officer Election will be held in January.

b. Land Use Committee – Brian Burnett

LUC acted on 3 items at their last meeting:

Approved updated LUC Operating principles 14-0
Approved recommendation for code change for food trucks at the brewery 
15-0
Approved recommendation for parking restrictions on Echo and Garmish 
15-0

LUC Officer elections at January meeting.

GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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2.Legislative Report –J. Johnston, C. Giessel, J. Weddleton, S. LaFrance
Jennifer Johnston introduces Anchorage staff, Robert Irvin and Robin Shine.  Jennifer is co-chair of the House Finance Committee. She does not support the Governor’s proposed budget, which pays full permanent fund dividend but depletes the Constitutional Budget Reserve, which should be preserved and used for cash flow and emergency expenses, such as costs associated with fires in 2019 and November 2018 earthquake.

Other sources of revenue: JJ does not support until budget is fixed and reasonable

Gas tax: JJ does support this, AK gas tax is the lowest in the country and this revenue can be guided toward roads and infrastructure.  However, in other states, gas tax alone is not enough to fund all infrastructure repair to roads.
CH asks JJ to consider that our district has strong connection to the Marine Highway, and ideas to privatize the marine highway and run it similarly to the Alaska Railroad are not realistic as the marine highway does not have significant investments to tap, whereas the Railroad does have significant real estate funding sources.

John Weddleton discusses that the Assembly is working on new tariff structure to support the Port of Anchorage additional development.  Landfill has a significant fund for replacement of new landfill when needed.  Currently working on Waste to Energy project to generate electricity through incinerating trash instead of putting it in the landfill.  Study is under way. Concerns are emissions and toxins in ash.  Project could extend lifespan of the landfill by 120 years.

Secondary Access provisions have been added to municipal code, so that now construction of those connectors can be bonded for.  This will allow bonded funds to be matched with federal AMATS funds. Provision also makes it possible for such development to be to standard just for emergency access, which may make the development more palatable for some.

Assembly passed budget that increases tax in Anchorage by $20 on average.  There is an increase of funding for the Fire Dept to hold an academy and an increase for police. 
Stormwater utility discussed earlier in 2019 has passed assembly but does not include Girdwood.

Priorities being sent to the State from the Assembly involve homeless, mental health, some legal changes, including allowing MOA to collect a surcharge city-wide to subsidize cost of supplying bear resistant trash cans to specific neighborhoods. Also requesting $30-40M for work at the port.
Josh Spring for Suzanne LaFrance.  Felix Rivera is planning a Town Hall Meeting in Girdwood in January 9 at 6PM to discuss new sources of revenue for the city.  Assembly to discuss sales tax at their next meeting.


3. Imagine! Girdwood (Girdwood Area Plan) Update – Amanda Sassi
Meeting on December 4 heard presentations from Four Valleys Community School, Girdwood Chapel, Girdwood Art Camp and a presentation from Krystal Hoke regarding a Community Land Trust.
January 22 meeting will focus on transportation with presentations from Glacier Valley Transit and DOT.  This meeting will also likely discuss secondary access, and will review the meeting schedule, and vote to fill vacancy on their board.  Discussions of Trails and recreation will begin in the new year.

4. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni

Library open 148 hours and had 2320 visitors in November.  Various seasonal programs and projects, including creating thank you cards on Dec 26 all day at the library.
Holiday closures are:  Dec 24, close at 5PM; Dec 25 closed all day; Jan 1 closed all day.


5. Girdwood Manager Report - Kyle Kelley 

Parks & Rec:
Major storm last Monday resulted in trees down and damage to the Lower INHT.  Staff will work on tree clearing as weather and schedules permit, please report downed trees so we can add them to the list.  Repair on the Lower INHT will be done next spring. Friends of the Skate Park have tentatively set May 2 as their spring work party date. They have plans to build a couple of ramps, repair a couple others and move ramps around to improve flow of the skate park.
As mentioned earlier, GTC will vote on recommendation of the safety improvements to the Hand tram at the Jan meeting.  From there the recommendation will go to MOA Risk Management to assess, and GBOS to approve expense of the improvements.  In addition to safety improvements, a Management Plan to add depth to the resources available to handle incidents and maintenance at the tram is required. 
Staff is also working on recommendation for the Virgin Creek Falls Trail, currently leaning toward an elevated walkway to get past the area of glaciation and drainage.  Staff will also work with WPD on enforcement of traffic issues (speeding and parking) on Timberline associated with trail users.  Thank you to the Dugans for their donation to the Virgin Creek Falls Trail.
Roads: Mondays storm dropped 5” of rain in 36 hours, 50 MPH winds at the base of the valley with gust of 116 clocked on Max’s.  At least 12 trees came down on streets/pathways in town, thank you to Greatland Tree Service and Tall Trees, who deployed crews to help with tree removal and chipping.  Echo Ridge Road saw the most damage, but all was repaired in about a day by roads contractor, Cooley Co.  
Major Projects: Crosswalk flashing light is installed and functioning.  WPD joined Kyle Kelley to introduce the kids to safe operation of the flasher.
Draft Bond language for the community building to replace Little Bears and the Glacier City garage is provided for review.  Staff has previously requested changes to clarify that the building will be community owned and only paid for by GVSA taxpayers.  Supervisors request additional drafting to remove confusing language about the tax cap, which is unnecessary as this bond will not bring GVSA budget to the cap.  GBOS believes that this language would deter voters from voting for this bond.  This will be introduced at the Assembly at the Dec 17 meeting and will be open for comment at the Jan 7 meeting. Kyle will work on revised language with Office of Management and Budget first thing on Tuesday.

Budget:
Roads spent $18,000 in November, December will be higher, total YTD is $471,000; 91% of budget.  
Parks is at 82% of budget

Police is at 82% of budget

Fire is at 89% of budget.  GFR budget is on the agenda later.
Meeting with other stakeholders regarding the Hand tram on TUE 12.17.  Seeking input from Alyeska Resort, USFS.
GBOS thanks Kyle for his work during the storm and efforts always.

6. Supervisor Reports

A) Public Safety – Jerry Fox: Contract with WPD is signed for next 3 years.
Police Report – Whittier Public Safety Director Andre Achee:  Andre is now in permanent position as Public Safety Director.  95 incidents in November; 44 were traffic
Monday’s storm was impactful in both communities, WPD staged officers in both locations and engaged with Fire dept incident command throughout.  Whittier held a 3 day Advanced Crime Scene class, which was attended by other police services also, provided good networking with APD and others.  WPD attended the crosswalk flashing light intro for the Girdwood School students and provided extra staff for the first day of winter ops at the Resort.  There have been vehicle thefts locally, Chief reminds public to lock their cars and remove keys from them.
PSAC Report – PSAC representative: no report
B) Roads and Utilities – James Glover: no report
C) Parks and Recreation/Cemetery – Christina Hendrickson: encourages public to participate on subcommittees and run for seats on their executive committees.
D) Fire Department  – Eryn Boone
Meeting with GBOS and also GFR Board last week to discuss budget shortfall in 2019.
GFR BOD:  Board election in April, 2 seats to fill, please consider nominations to this board.
For more info contact mac@girdwoodfire.com. 
Update of GVFD – Chief Michelle Weston
Plan to restart AFD contract negotiations in January 
483 calls YTD, 10 calls in last 7 days.  Need more local volunteers, join a meeting on Jan 11 at 10AM to learn more.
Just completed EMT 2 class with 5 new EMT2 members of GFR; 2 Homer students also participated.
Beer & CPR class on THU Jan 9 at 6PM at the Brewery.
Fire Extinguisher training to be scheduled once there’s better weather.

E) Land Use – Mike Edgington: previously discussed
Update on T21 Ch9 review re: Parking requirements:  Proposed changes to commercial parking requirements is with the MOA for review.

Update on Housing Working Group: Discussed Community Land Trust, Short Term Rental regulation, and ADUs.  Group will likely work toward a formal housing study.

Public Comment:
Care Clift: Running for State Senate District N.  Formerly Libertarian, now Independent.  More info at:

carecliftforalaska.com

OLD BUSINESS:
7.  Agenda Item LUC 1911-04:  Historic Preservation efforts in the Girdwood Valley

Regarding Little Bears/Glacier City garage project collecting ideas from public on what/how commemoration of the historic uses of the area through outreach at the School Bazaar.  Display is at the back of the room, please provide input.  Staff is collecting these ideas and will create report of the input received, which will be provided on the GBOS website.  

8.  Agenda Item LUC 1911-06:  Second Presentation by Girdwood Brewing Company.  Request for GBOS Resolution of support for code change to allow food concessions in area zoned gC10 by adding a “P” to gC10 in table 21.09-02 Table of Allowable Uses. (Josh Hegna, presenting)
Change to original published language as the table has been updated.
GBOS Resolution 2019-19 is read into the record.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to sign GBOS Resolution 2019-19:  Resolution in support of code change to allow food and beverage kiosks in area zoned gC10 by adding a “P” to gC10 21.09-2: Table of Allowed Uses.

Motion by CH, 2nd by JF

4 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries

9.  Agenda Item LUC 1911-07:  Second presentation regard parking restrictions in Girdwood; in particular related to Echo Ridge Dr. and Garmish Rd. Request for GBOS Resolution of support for placement of no parking signs on one side of these streets. (Kyle Kelley)
Parking on both sides of the roads in these small streets is inhibiting access for residents and emergency vehicles.  Traffic engineer indicated no parking on both sides of these roads would be supportable, however residents prefer limiting one side only.  

Resolution 2019-20 is read in to the record.  GBOS votes to consider amending one of the Whereas statements:

Motion to Amend draft Resolution 2019-20 by CH/2nd by JF.
4 in favor 0 opposed, motion to amend passes.

Motion:

GBOS moves to a sign amended Resolution 2019-20: Resolution of Support for placement of No Parking signs on one side of the road on Echo Ridge Dr. and Garmish Road.

Motion by JF, 2nd by CH
4 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries 

10.  Review and vote on motion to move $25,000 from unused 2019 GVSA GFR acct 511380 Repair and Maintenance Supplies and to provide bridging loan of $36,000 from the GBOS GFR acct 580380 Capital account, understanding that bridging loan will be reimbursed in full by GFR in 2020 with 2019 revenues. 

Comprehensive discussion took place at a special meeting last week.  GFR has a cash flow problem and requires additional funds to make payroll in December and January.  Cost of operation of the GFR is pretty flat over the last few years, but has been traditionally underfunded.  Negotiations with AFD will hopefully work toward MOA additional funding to fix this. GBOS has increased funding the last 2 years but EMS funding from MOA has not changed for many years.  GBOS thanks Michelle Weston for her work.

Motion:

GBOS moves to move $25,000 from unused 2019 GVSA GFR acct 511380 Repair and Maintenance Supplies and to provide bridging loan of $36,000 from the GBOS GFR acct 580380 Capital account, understanding that bridging loan will be reimbursed in full by GFR in 2020 with 2019 revenues. 

Motion by JF, 2nd by CH

4 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries

11.  Discuss RFP for the Girdwood Trails Plan.  Group will request a GBOS Resolution of Support at the next meeting. (Christina Hendrickson)

Last month GBOS provided approval for Sole Source Contract with Huddle AK, however Purchasing Dept has backed off on it’s support of the Sole Source.  Purchasing is now suggesting running this contract under Term Contractor, The Boutet Company, in which case Huddle would still be the contractor, but a fee would be paid to Boutet to manage the contract.  Assembly has been questioning Sole Source contracts and has indicated preference for RFP.

Christina requested that this be added to the agenda as New Business as RFP has not been among the methods specifically discussed by GBOS.  Topic of hiring a contractor to do this project is not new.


Motion:

GBOS moves to consider this item Old Business.

Motion by JF, 2nd CH

4 in favor, 0 opposed

Motion carries
Options that could be considered:

1) Continue with Sole Source.  Cost is $48,5000. This route does not have support from Purchasing and Assembly.

2) Learn more about using Term Contractor TBC with Huddle AK as subcontractor
This had been the original direction.  Cost to be paid to TBC is not definitely known, but is estimated at about 10% of contract cost based on initial discussions in spring 2019 (likely about $5,000, plus Huddle AK fee of $48,500).  

Kyle will determine if this route requires Assembly approval and what the timeline is of formalizing agreement in order to begin with project. This could be voted on at a Special meeting in early January.
3) Move forward with RFP for bid.  Cost unknown.  Between GBOS and MOA process, this may slow the formalizing of contract and start of project work by 90 days, by which time stakeholders and others will be starting their summer seasonal activities and could effectively delay the kickoff to fall.

Community has expressed support for using Huddle AK because of their other work in Girdwood and due to their role with Imagine! Girdwood and the commonality between that plan and the Girdwood Trails Plan.

Original Motion:
GBOS moves to put an RFP together for the Girdwood Trails Plan.

Motion by JF


Motion to amend original motion by adding:

…and receive a formal cost proposal from The Boutet Company to use TBC as the Term Contractor with Huddle AK as the sub-contractor.

Amendment by CH/ 2nd by EB

4 in favor 0 opposed

Amendment accepted

Final Motion:

GBOS moves to put an RFP together for the Girdwood Trails Plan and receive a formal cost proposal from The Boutet Company to use TBC as the Term Contractor with Huddle AK as the sub-contractor.

Motion by JF/ 2nd by EB

4 in favor 0 opposed

Motion carries


NEW BUSINESS: 
12.  Discuss MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting agenda topics for January 27, 2019 4PM Anchorage City Hall
Topics currently are:
· Contract negotiations with Anchorage Fire Department and Girdwood Fire and Rescue, specifically EMS funding for GFR
· MOA engagement with the Historic Preservation Commission.  What engagement does MOA have with them/how does MOA support the HPC efforts.

· Status of HLB impound lot for large events, such as Slush Cup

· Discuss Short Term Rental regulation

PENDING ITEMS:
 (these items have been introduced to LUC and GBOS and are waiting for action by MOA Planning and Zoning before being heard as old business)
Agenda Item LUC 1905-06:  Introduction of a request for GBOS Resolution of Support for Dimensional Variance request 159 Aspen Mountain Road (Kristian Sieling, presenting)
Agenda Item LUC 1906-04:  Presentation of Alyeska Nordic Spa project (Marco Zaccaro, Z Architects, presenting), as a part of the Development Master Plan application, group will seek GBOS Resolution of Support for the project at a later date.   
Agenda Item LUC 1905-05: Review and vote on Resolution of Support to recommend Assembly approval of draft language for ordinance changing T21C9 related to commercial parking requirements.
Action Item Updates as assigned:
Request for GBOS/LUC Joint meeting (2 of 2 held in 2019)
Request for GBOS/GFR Joint meeting (3 of 2 held in 2019)
Request for Executive Session:
Other: 

Adjourn 9:26PM
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